Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission
July 21, 2008 Meeting


A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on July 21, 2008 at the Hopatcong Civic Center, New Jersey. At 7:35 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish requested a moment of silence to remember our troops and their families.   

Roll Call:

Present:
Larry Baier, Russell Felter, Ray Fernandez (Morris County Alternate) Elizabeth Gantert, Robert Gruber (Mt. Arlington Alternate), Daniel McCarthy, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak and Arthur Ondish

Absent:
David Jarvis, Richard O’Connor, Benjamin Spinelli 
Alternates Present:
Nicholas DePalma (Roxbury), Colin Ormrod (Hopatcong)
With nine members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.

Also present were:
Dr. Fred Lubnow - Princeton Hydro
Communications
Chair Ondish read the letter from Assemblyman Merkt.  [The letter is available on file].  Assemblyman Merkt stated in the letter that he supports Senator Bucco’s short term appropriation bill to provide funds for the Lake Hopatcong Commission.
Mr. Zoschak discussed the Clean Vessel Program from the EPA and provided a copy of the article to Ms. Macalle-Holly for distribution to anyone interested.  Mr. Zoschak stated there is a new rule in New Jersey that would allow anyone to enter marina property at anytime in order to obtain a permit.  Mr. Baier advised Mr. Zoschak that the law does not apply to Lake Hopatcong.  The public access requirement applies to marinas up and down the coast and tidal waters of the State of New Jersey. 

Chair Ondish stated he wanted to see the application from the Lake Land Marine Base to accompany the site plan review letter that was prepared.  There was discussion on boat house renovations being done on the lake and their connections to sewer systems.  

Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills

Ms. Gantert provided the Treasurer’s report.  The Valley National Bank checking account balance as of June 30, 2008 was $408,219.21.  The Revised Bill List was distributed totaling $47,095.98.

Chair Ondish asked for a motion to move the Revised Bill List on.  Mr. Zoschak made the motion and Mr. Felter seconded. 

Chair Ondish noted on the agenda under new business it included worker compensation insurance.  He stated it is on the bill list because the only quote for workers compensation was from the current insurance company and the premium increase was small.  Ms. Macalle-Holly read an email that stated Fairview Insurance approached four other carriers for workers compensation and they were unwilling to quote based on the exposure of the type of work involved.  
Mr. Gruber inquired if medical examinations are covered by regular insurance.  Ms. Macalle-Holly advised him that the Commission’s policy is for new employees to have a background check and medical examination and the Commission covers the cost.

The Chair requested a roll call vote to approve the revised Bill List. 
ROLL CALL:

	Baier
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 9 to 0. 
Approval of June Meeting Minutes
June 2, 2008 Special Meeting 

Chair Ondish asked for a motion to move the June 2, 2008 Special Meeting Minutes.  Mr. Zoschak made the motion and Mr. Baier seconded. 

ROLL CALL:

	Baier
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 9 to 0. 
June 3, 2008 Special Meeting

Chair Ondish asked for a motion on the June 3, 2008 Special Meeting Minutes.  Mr. Zoschak motioned and Mr. Felter seconded.  
Mr. McCarthy stated on page 12 the first sentence should be corrected to state that Senator Bucco added that the budget overrides everything.  Mr. McCarthy added that on page five the sentence should be changed to Senator Smith is willing to insert poison pill language.  
 ROLL CALL:

	Baier
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Abstained

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Abstained

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 7-0-2 (2 abstentions).
June 5, 2008 Special Meeting

Chair Ondish asked for a motion on the June 5, 2008 Emergency Meeting Minutes.  Mr. Zoschak motioned and Mr. McCarthy seconded.  

Mr. McCarthy stated on page three the third sentence where Mr. Felter is speaking should be changed.  Mr. Felter stated that definitive number about the fee be added to the end of the sentence.  Mr. McCarthy added that on page five it should state that Mr. McCarthy acknowledged that he wrote the resolution prior to Commissioner Jackson comments and presented the resolution after he heard what she had to say.
ROLL CALL:

	Baier
	Abstained
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Abstained

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Abstained
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-3 (3 abstentions).
June 16, 2008 Regular Meeting

Chair Ondish asked for a motion on the June 16, 2008 Meeting Minutes.  Mr. Zoschak motioned and Mr. Felter seconded.

ROLL CALL:

	Baier
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Abstained

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Abstained

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 7-0-2 (2 abstentions).

Public Comment
Barbara Loring, resident of Hopatcong, suggested the Commission look into Bollinger Insurance for workers compensation insurance.  The insurance company could possibly reach out to other companies.  She stated she has the information and would give it to the Commission.  Mr. Zoschak added that the Commission should look beyond Fairview Insurance.  He suggested going to other companies to get a better deal.   

John Kurzman inquired if the lake would be considered a State Park and could it fall under the criteria for capital funding.  Mr. Baier advised him he would go back and get clarification. Mr. Baier added that the Department of Environmental Protection is undertaking a million dollar capital improvement at the seawall in the State Park.  Mr. Kurzman also discussed reducing the outflow.  Mr. Baier advised him that there is a minimum passing flow requirement that has to be met.  
Cliff Beebe, owner of Beebe Marina, added that he previously interviewed the manager of the sewage plant.  The manager assured Mr. Beebe that the water coming out of sewage plant is very clean. Mr. Beebe inquired if the Commissioners, when appointed, take an oath.  Chair Ondish stated he was appointed as Chair by the Governor and the other Commissioners are appointed by their governing bodies.  Mr. Beebe inquired about the authority the Commissioners have if they do not take an oath.  He inquired if Commissioner’s have the power of the State behind them.  Chair Ondish stated he would discuss it further with Counsel.  Mr. Beebe added the Commission has the ability to send a suggestion to the DEP recommending the drawdown date be put off to a later date.  
Chairman’s Report

The Chair provided his report.  He stated that anything being discussed should be on the agenda.  The public should be notified ahead of time.  Chair Ondish stated it was agreed that all media contact would be done through the Chairman or his designated representative.

Mr. Fernandez commented he has not seen any policies of what an Alternate Commissioner has to do.  To his knowledge he believes a motion is made during a meeting to discuss a topic.  He stated he was quoted in a newspaper article as a marina operator and not as an Alternate Commissioner.  Mr. McCarthy added that under the By- Laws state the Chairperson shall serve as contact person except when the Chair designates someone. Mr. Felter added the employees should be reminded about the policy.  Chair Ondish stated Ms. Macalle-Holly responds to inquiries from the media when he directs her to provide information that he does not have.  Mr. McCarthy added that Cablevision wanted to do a story on Lake Hopatcong.  Cablevision asked Mr. McCarthy for his opinion as resident of the lake and he gave his opinion.  He stated that communications from the Commission should come from the Chairman, but the Commissioners should be allowed to speak freely to the governing bodies as long as it is not a topic discussed in a closed session.  

Chair Ondish added he is attending a meeting with several people from the State and other people about the storage maintenance facility.  There are issues about being there in the future.  He stated he would not be present at the next meeting, but would provide a written report about the meeting.  The Chair added that the office is moving to the State Park and it is just a matter of completing the renovations.  The move should happen by September.  Mr. McCarthy inquired if the Commission would have access to the maintenance facility this year.  Chair Ondish advised him he is not sure and that is the reason for the meeting he will be attending.
Old Business

Field Staff Report
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that George Lees provided a copy of a boating magazine which had an article entitled “Dirty Work.”  One of the positions highlighted as dirty work is an aquatic weed harvester.  [The magazine was distributed for Commissioners’ review.]  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the weed harvesting is continuing.  The harvesters are not pulling out as many weeds like in the past.  She stated they are continuing harvesting in River Styx Cove, Crescent Cove and over by Indian Island.  They are back up at the end of Woodport and Brady Channel.  Within the next week or two they will be around the whole section by Prospect Point around the islands.
Mr. Fernandez inquired if they have year to year data available as far as the weeds that have been removed.  Ms. Macalle-Holly added that Dr. Lubnow includes the information in the annual monitoring report.  Mr. Fernandez also inquired how the staff determines which areas to harvest.  Ms. Macalle-Holly added that when Princeton Hydro does the monitoring every month they do the visual assessment of the weed growth in areas throughout the lake.  Dr. Lubnow stated that the weed growth locations vary from year to year and has a lot to do with the weather and how cold the winter is.  The colder the winter the less weed growth there is likely to be.  There have been mild winters the last three years and that is the reason why the weeds have become stronger with the exception of this year in some areas. 

Employee Benefits  
Chair Ondish stated that Counsel Weyl was supposed to get back with information, but was not able to attend tonight’s meeting.  Chair Ondish asked for a motion to table it until the next meeting.  Mr. Felter motioned and Mr. McCarthy seconded.  
Princeton Hydro Report
Dr. Lubnow stated that for the EPA Targeted Watershed Grant (TWG) two of the four grate inlet skimmer boxes have been installed.  Two of the four needed to be modified and Princeton Hydro is looking for the manufacturer to pay for the modifications so the other two can be installed.  The Roxbury stormwater project is waiting for comments from Morris County.  Ms. Macalle-Holly anticipated receiving them today.   Dr. Lubnow stated he is still waiting to hear back from Jefferson regarding the survey data.  On Wednesday, Princeton Hydro will conduct a training course with the staff on aquatic plant identification of the most common plants in Lake Hopatcong as well as problematic plants that are not currently in the lake.  The document will be available on the Commission website. The stormwater sampling was conducted by the operation staff for lawn sampling.  Four residents have volunteered their lawns for the sampling.  They applied phosphorus-based fertilizer in the spring.  Princeton Hydro has 9 data points from the lawn sampling monitoring.  The target for the Lake Hopatcong TMDL is .03mg/L and currently it is about .04/.045mg/L.   At .06mg it stimulates a lot of the plant and algae growth.  The average of the surface runoff was 3mg/L which is a huge amount of phosphorus.  He discussed how in the fall the same property owners will be using non-phosphorus fertilizer to measure the reduction in the amount of phosphorus.  Dr. Lubnow also discussed results from a four year study in Minnesota where each lot reduced their load by 12% to 18% by using non-phosphorus fertilizer. Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the results of the study will be shared with landscapers to encourage the use of non-phosphorus fertilizer.  Dr. Lubnow showed a sign from Lake Chautauqua that was modeled after Lake Hopatcong lake-friendly fertilizer signs.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly asked for Princeton Hydro to provide monthly monitoring data.

Sub-Committees

Mr. Zoschak stated the boat count committee met June 23, 2008.  The committee set up sections in the lake.  In the seven sections counted there were 3,747 vessels.  He stated section seven still needs to be done because Mr. Jarvis has been away.   Chair Ondish stated he would do section seven and Byram Cove in the next couple of weeks.  Three more sections have been added that still need to be done.  Chair Ondish stated he would give Mr. Zoschak the information for section three so he can tally it up.      
Ms. Gantert inquired if the Commission can get the audit done outside by a CPA, only if it is a reasonable price.  Mr. Baier advised her that he has gone to the Office of Management and Budget and they advised him they cannot provide audit service for the Commission.  Ms. Gantert added she would make calls for quotes for a CPA to do the audit and the Commissioners agreed.  
Ms. Gantert stated that she would like to have a meeting for the budget personnel committee in August.  Chair Ondish asked Ms. Macalle-Holly to organize a date.  
Mr. McCarthy added he got a copy of the Lake Hopatcong Breeze Article from July 1977 and the article mentioned a study done by the Lake Hopatcong Regional Planning Board (LHRPB) which he obtained a record of.  Ms. Macalle-Holly also located a copy of the study in the LHRPB files.  In the study there is information about boat counts, where people are coming from, who the users of the lake are and historical information.  The study includes recommendations on how to plan for Lake Hopatcong and manage things.  Mr. McCarthy added he does not agree with everything stated in the report, such as the size of boats and horsepower of the boats.  The article gives the Commission a good idea on where they need to go.  Mr. Gruber offered to put the article in PDF format for distribution to the Commissioners for their reviews.  
Mr. Felter stated Senator Bucco has spoken to a professor at Rutgers who has offered to help with the business plan and economic impact studies.  He stated he has read the report and a lot of the information is not useful.  Mr. Felter added the Business Plan Committee has made a lot of progress with looking into the Commission budget.   There is still a lot of work to be done.  He suggested the lake has changed so much since 1977 that the Commission should only take the basic information from that study.
New Business

Workers Compensation Insurance

Chair Ondish stated that Worker’s Compensation Insurance was discussed earlier during tonight’s meeting.
Public Officials Insurance  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the quote to renew the Public Official Insurance was included in the meeting packet.  She indicated Fairview Insurance approached several carriers and found that Darwin offered the most competitive pricing and coverage.  Fairview provided a quote of $3,327.60 which is $300 over the expiring policy.  She added it would cover the full Commission. 
 Mr. Felter made the motion and Mr. Zoschak seconded for Ms. Macalle-Holly to notify the insurance company to renew the Commission’s policy.
Mr. Zoschak inquired if the township’s elected officials insurance would cover municipal representatives on the Commission because they are conducting township business.  The Chair stated the Commission had been previously advised to carry the insurance.  Mr. Zoschak stated he would look into it.  

The Chair requested a roll call vote.   
  ROLL CALL:
	Baier
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Fernandez
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Gruber
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	Servoss 
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 9 to 0.

Public Comment

Mike Brunson, resident of Hopatcong, inquired why the agenda was not posted up on the website.  Ms. Macalle asked him to call the office and notify her if it is not posted.
John Kurzman discussed the boat count and stated no one knew who the users of the lake are.  He referred to an article from May 7, 2008 which stated that the Commission went down to Senator Smith’s Committee and the Commission tried to figure out how to get money for the lake.  Mr. Kurzman added he also found an article about beach tax.  The money collected from the beach tax does go back into the beach.  He suggested putting a lake fund for lakes over a certain size.  He inquired from the boat committee what boats they were counting.  
Laurence Orlans, resident of Hopatcong, stated that it was said that the weed harvesting for this year was less than last year.  He stated the weeds this year are worse than he can ever remember.  He inquired how the staff knows where the weeds are bad and how they establish a schedule.  He inquired about the familiarity of the staff with weed harvesting.  He stated perhaps they are not familiar with the weed situation and are not operating the equipment deeply enough.  
Mr. Felter added as part of the business plan the committee will meet with the staff to discuss the weed harvesting plan.   Ms. Macalle-Holly added that one of the major problems is the floating weeds.  Mr. Felter added that there are some areas that need to be harvest first.  

June Seal, resident of River Styx, stated that the weeds were so bad so fast in the season that it chokes boats.  In order for residents to use their docks the money needs to be put in for harvesting.  There was discussion about use of herbicides in the lake.  Chair Ondish added that when they go for the permit through the State, the applicators
 contact the Commission to let them know when they will treat.  The Commission makes it a point to harvest as many treated areas first.  Dr. Lubnow added harvesters begin working during May.  The winters have been mild so some of the lakes in the area have had curly leaf growing underneath the ice.  He commented to Ms. Seal that it could be the reason why they are getting early blooms compared to other areas in the lake.  Chair Ondish added that herbicides do not kill all the weeds.  Mr. McCarthy stated he was in the River Styx area in June and went back again yesterday and did not see as many weeds as he saw in June.   Ms. Macalle-Holly added that there are two locations that are treated with herbicides, but it is not the entire River Styx and Crescent Cove area that is treated.        
Mr. Gruber inquired if the Commission could not use weed killers because the Commission could not use State money.  Chair Ondish advised him the Commission can not use State funds to treat the lake.  Mr. Gruber inquired if the Commission finds its own source of funds if this could change.  Mr. Baier commented that he believes yes since it is the Commission’s money and the Commission could spend the money how they want.  He is not sure from a Lake Management perspective if it is a wise use.  
Arno Paessler, resident of Jefferson, stated that in the past harvesters would come within two feet of his wall.  This year it seemed like the harvester operator did not come within 35 feet of his wall.  He inquired if they are being more timid in their harvesting.  Chair Ondish added that when he was doing the boat count he saw the harvesters going right up to the wall.  The Chair suggested to Mr. Paessler to give Ms. Macalle-Holly a call and provide her with his address.  Mr. Paessler stated he has been living in the Lake since 1991 and the harvesters only come in part of the season.  The rest of the season the weeds come in.  When he bought his house in 1991 there was a sand bottom now it has six inches of mud on the bottom from dead weeds.  He was advised by Dr. Lubnow that it is not only from the weeds dying, but from the stormwater bringing in all the solids and pollutants from the watershed.  Mr. Paessler added it is hard to find a non-phosphorus fertilizer in Home Depot.  
Mr. Baier stated that the Department has entered into a Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with the three major producers of fertilizers.  The MOA is to reduce phosphorous application in New Jersey by 50%.  It is a statewide effort not just a Lake Hopatcong effort.  Low and no phosphorous fertilizer will become more readily available.
Eric Seal, resident of Hopatcong, inquired about the drawdown.  Chair Ondish advised him that every five years the lake is drawdown.  The reason for the drawdown is for dock repair. The lake also gets cleaned by taking out all the garbage.   He stated when the lake goes down it also kills the weeds.  

Mr. McCarthy clarified that the Commission does not set the lake level.  It is part of the Lake Management Plan.  There is a statute that stated the lake needs to be maintained at the high water mark and it conflicts with the Lake Management Plan.  He stated the information of the Water Level Management Plan can be found online.

Mr. Zoschak added that the Landing seawall has been deteriorating tremendously and will be repaired during the drawdown.  He stated he is not in favor of delaying the lake drawdown because of the safety issue with the seawall.  

Mr. Fernandez stated some of the projects can be done later into the cold season.  It has not been a good year.  The lake is not as busy as it has been in the past.  He believes that the drawdown could wait a little bit. He has to fix a boat house and other things but is willing to put it off for a couple weeks.  The Commission should look at getting more use out of the lake.  
Mr. Felter added that if they close the dam a couple weeks later it will not make a big difference.  If they draw the lake down and we have a warm winter there will be a real issue next year with the weeds.  
Mr. Servoss inquired if the DEP permits for dock and bulkhead repairs have time constraints.  When they apply for a permit for the Landing seawall he asked if it is a four week or six week project.  He stated it takes six weeks to get the level down.  If they wait another couple of weeks for the drawdown then it will be December 15 before they close the dam.  
Mr. Baier stated he has spoken to the Director of the Division of Park and Forestry prior to coming to the meeting.  The Director is looking at whether or not they can delay the beginning of the drawdown based on the amount of time that it takes to repair the Landing seawall.  It is not a simple issue.  If it does freeze over and then the water level is raised, a lot of damage could happen to residents with water front structures.
Mr. Fernandez suggested that if they ask the residents their opinion the majority of votes would probably be for the drawdown to be delayed.  Most people are suggesting pushing it back a couple of weeks.  It would directly affect the businesses and homeowners.  Dropping the lake three weeks later could increase the money pocketed.  Regarding the weeds freezing there would be a better chance that it will freeze during the winter.  He suggested the Commission consider recommending postponing it.  Mr. McCarthy added that the level of the drop is up to two inches a day after Labor Day. 

Mr. Fernandez suggested voting to send a recommendation.  The Chair took a straw poll as to whether the Commission should send a letter requesting the state delay the drawdown if projects planned would not be negatively impacted.  After further discussion, the Chair stated the Commissioners agreed to have Mr. Baier report back to the Commission with the Department’s decision on postponing the drawdown and the Commission would not send a letter at this time.  
John Kurzman stated the Commission should be more adaptable on the level.  When there is warm water the weeds collapse. He inquired if there is a plan to go back to Senator Smith about putting a user fee in place.  Chair Ondish advised him that for now the Commission is coming up with a vessel count and business plan.  Mr. Kurzman had some questions on the boat count.  He inquired about the phosphorous levels Dr. Lubnow mentioned in his report.   Dr. Lubnow stated that the difference is that concentration is surface runoff and the load can be converted into how that relates to the average concentration in the entire lake.  Mr. Kurzman also discussed weed harvesting and the economics of it as well as using chemicals in the lake. 
Ms. Gantert inquired if there is some way to have a standard form for landscapers when they use non-phosphorus fertilizer.  The homeowner would give their landscaper all the particulars and have the landscapers sign off on it.
Arno Paessler added that when he does his lawn maintenance he puts down a pre-emergent weed killer.  Dr. Lubnow stated he was unaware of exactly what chemicals Mr. Paessler was using.  He stated there are systemic herbicides that have a less toxic impact relative to contact herbicides.        
Cliff Beebe, owner of Beebe Marina, stated he pay taxes for the lake and the Commission has no right making any decisions for the residents’ land.  He stated if the Commission wants to play the game, then the residents should be tax exempt. The water level should not be played with because it is going to destroy his business and aquatic road out to his property on the island.  He stated it is a violation of his property rights.        
There being no further business at 10:00 p.m., Mr. McCarthy made the motion to adjourn and Mr. Felter seconded.  The motion was unanimous. 
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